


PHILLIPSBURG PLANNING COMMISSION
Phillipsburg City Office,
945 2nd Street
February 5, 2023
5:30 P.M.

ATTENDANCE        	PRESENT: Max Dibble, Mike James, Tim Ellenberger, Shawn Ellenberger, Daryl Clark, Ron Jansonius, Tracy Baker, Ruth Ellenberger

ABSENT: 

ALSO PRESENT: 	Tim Driggs, Director of  Public Works, Tad Felts, Kent Culberton, Caleb Breon, Kelly Bertholf, Dale Hanchett Jr.
	
CALL TO ORDER     	Driggs called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m. Driggs reminded all persons present that these meeting are recorded for documentation for minutes.

CHANGES TO THE 	None
AGENDA
	
PUBLIC HEARING 	Petition to Vacate Public Right of Way
PCH 23-01 – 
Ground rules – Opportunity for the public to voice their concerns
Not a question & answer
Limit to 5 min or less


CODE REVIEW	Breon states that he will be abstaining from this conversation due to it being a county level issue.  Dibble presents a testimony on behalf of Phillips County Commissioners.  Dibble states the commissioners saw the legal in the paper on vacating East Santa Fe Road.  Dibble states the commissioners are opposed to the closure of the Santa Fe Road as proposed by the City of Phillipsburg.   Dibble then reads from the City’s Comprehensive Plan on Page 9 – reads, had a transportation goal to maintain a balanced, flexible, major street and roadway system is required to assure property access and safe, efficient movement of people and goods throughout the city;  Page –14 reads, major streets: planning standards for major streets are based on functional classifications which reflect the intensity of usage for the purpose of comprehensive community planning the four separate classes of urban streets and highways that are recognized are: expressways and highways, arterial streets, collector streets, local streets. Collector streets provide for the important function of collecting traffic from local streets and distributing it to the arterial system right-of- way widths on collector streets typically range from 70- 90 feet with pavement widths between 45 and 69. Page 55 – traffic safety is important design consideration for collector streets since collector streets must move traffic at an increased speed that requires more width than the local streets.   Traffic volumes on collector streets will vary greatly depending on location, kind of land use and extended development. Collector streets should not carry more than 2,000-3,000 vehicles per day, a spacing of ¼ - ½ mile is reasonable standards for conditions so that it can be achieved.  Dibble then turns to figure 10 in packet he handed out.   Dibble then states the picture shows that East Santa Fe is labeled a Collector Street.  Bertholf asks what the date is on the picture.  Dibble states 2006. Dibble then looks at figure 13 in the packet.  The picture shows a map of future hike/bike trail, future arterial, future collector, and the existing arterials and collectors. Page 60 – Major streets transportation plan speaks of adding additional corridor streets but speaks nothing at all about eliminating corridor streets especially without replacing them.  Page 78 – Neighborhood concept, internal street systems of the neighborhood should be designed so that through traffic will be discouraged from residential areas. The proposal to vacate Santa Fe Road will force traffic to 2nd street south of U.S 36 for patrons, city refuge trucks, county refuge trucks, and along with farm tractors and equipment, chemical sprayers, and semi-truck traffic.  In addition to these larger vehicles, this also sends regular traffic down a residential street instead of using the current collector street.  If the City realizes the potential for growth, there will be a long range need for additional major streets in order to properly serve new expansion areas, while promoting cohesive and functional major street systems in and around the current future community.  One of the items that seem to be a factor is here, Airport Extention, is to have a runway that’s longer than the Rooks County Regional Airport.  The Runway at Rooks County Airport is 5,000 feet, the current Phillipsburg Municipal Airport is 4,504 feet. Dibble then states he included in their packets, FAA information on the proposed expansion is to (5,100?) which requires rerouting East Santa Fe road to the North around the expansion, in order to keep the collector street open.  That was one of the things that was brought up at different times to us as commissioners was putting something around the edge of it. We were never opposed to any kind of a shoe fly anything like that, it’s the fact that when it came to us, we had to relocate Santa Fe Road.  We own no property in order to relocate it.  So if we close it, which we could do, then we have nothing there.  So, it is not that we have ever been opposed to doing something with that portion.  If the proposed runway extensions were to a length of 5,100 feet instead of 5,106, that’s 105 feet shorter in length, would this prevent the closure of Santa Fe road or at least shorten the distance that Santa Fe road would need to be rerouted in order to remain open.  Dibble turns to another page in his packet from July 27, 2022, Runway 1331 extension plans for bid by the City of Phillipsburg.  Reason for his comment is that if it were shortened to 5,000 feet what difference it would make, it would be a change of order but as many projects as there are there can always be change of orders involved.  Whether it be taking away things or adding things, but then the other sheet is pictures I took of the signs that are up. Which is, Coming Soon, people that have donated money to it, all a sudden it not only has the green at the bottom which is the Airport Extension, but now it is involving a taxi way which was in different proposals so I don’t know if that particular part was a changed order after the bid.  At the previous planning commission meeting we discussed that the 5,000 foot runway is the adequate for insurance on any claim. Regardless whether we are looking at shortening the proposed runway or now to extend the East Santa Fe Road to the north around the runway, the County would strongly encourage the planning commission to consider how it would preserve and keep the Santa Fe Road open as it is important to both City and County traffic and citizen safety to the suggestions of the county truck traffic should utilize residential streets so that Phillips county should spend millions of dollars improving  a new mile long access route to the county land fill is not a solution.  In Summary, the Phillips County Commission is opposed to the closure and vacation of the Santa Fe Road as proposed by the City of Phillipsburg. I want to add on first page, the map showing going back to 1950, showing the population at 2022, 2379. Now that is just the city, the county by no means against economic growth, we want to try to work with anyone and everybody, we want to get some of this finalized and moved on with because we got housing problems we need to deal with. I have been in discussion with several of them, that is part of the problem that they are having hiring people at Amber Wave is no housing. But again just for information, the county itself in 1900, had 14,400.  The county today 2020 Census has 4,981 people. Statistics from the state show we are losing about 66 people every year since 2020. We got some great opportunities we just need to be realistic. We have tried to make some accommodations, we have brought up the roads going out south and back around but that’s a million dollar road, we backed it off to shale that’s several million, then the other problem we got is the bridge from the south going into the landfill is not able to accommodate the weight of the load there. So it is putting a real problem on the county access to it.  I am here to take back any ideas or recommendations. Bertholf questioned the cost to rock a mile? Dibble states he would have to check with Steve for sure, but a proposal to construct a pave road to replace Santa Fe which go out on 183, go across union and back on center Road was 4.56 Million. If we back that off to shale road was 2.26 million (2-3 miles) neither one of those takes into account that if we have to replace that bridge, that bridge is probably a million dollar bridge. Bertholf indicated that bridge is going to have to be replaced anyway so I don’t think that should be included, Culbertson questions, is this the bridge Deer Creek? Hanchett answers, yes Deer Creek. Bertholf questions, are you open to cost share?  Driggs indicated that this hearing is not to discuss about how the project is designed, how the project has been constructed or contracted, this is about whether or not this road gets vacated, from the City’s stand point.  The City has a contract in place, this project has already been in bid and contracted and designed. We are here to talk about whether or not this road can be vacated or not. Bertholf states, that’s us three that have to vote whether this happened or not and asks wasn’t this a mandatory meeting. Driggs stated, this was not a mandatory meeting, it is never mandatory but we try to have everybody here as possible. Dibble states, I know you say it is not a question/answer, but was the taxiway part of the bids in this project.  How all a sudden that showed up on the sign out there? Driggs stated the sign isn’t in question here Mr. Dibble, I’m sorry that is not what this meeting is for.  Dibble I’ll take back anything to the other commissioners, we are here to help we are here to make things work.  Driggs asked is there any other public comment? Clark responded  did I understand you say the sign stands for shown? Driggs states, the sign is not in question tonight. Culbertson asked Driggs, If we voted to annex, we used the plan, the Comprehensive plan, is that what we use to determine this as well.   Driggs states it is in the code book and that it is the same plan they used before on the annexation. Felts questions about the shoe fly, why was that not considered. Driggs states, the idea of a shoe fly was not one that was approved by the FAA, the option of relocating the road was discussed several times, and discussions with elected officials both on county and city never produced to the point where there was an agreement in place, so the timeline for the city to put the application in the council elected to move forward without a road because there could not be an agreement in place.  Culbertson; with that being said, we have a thing here from Bret, that says to put this in play is what we are doing here is a recommendation just like the last one.  Recommendation based off that comprehensive plan that we all went through, that discussed growth of the City of Phillipsburg, so we are looking at the same facts as before, no new, no old?  Driggs states, that is correct. Culbertson asks, do we have a discussion on the last set of rules we are to abide by anybody got any questions on that?  Culbertson asks Driggs, all you need is a motion?  Driggs indicated, whatever you guys would like to do.. Culbertson asks, do we have enough to vote? Driggs states, you have quorum, so you are legal to vote. Culbertson made a motion to Vacate, Driggs asks Culbertson, To Vacate? Culbertson answers, Yes.  Driggs states, there is a motion on the table to approve the petition to vacate. Felts seconds that motion. Driggs indicated, the motion was made and was seconded, any other discussion? All in favor say I, Felts, Culbertson Voted AYE, all who oppose, Bertholf Aye. Breon states, I abstain.  Driggs states, motion passed, t that is all the business you have for your meeting today. 

ADJOURN	Culbertson made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Breon seconded the motion. All in Favor. 

The meeting was adjourned at 6:00 p.m.
		


______________________:___
Timothy D. Driggs, Secretary



